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MINUTES

Regular Meeting 

Sanbornton Planning Board

Meeting Date and Time:
Thursday, April 21, 2011 at 7:00 PM

Meeting Place:

Town Office Meeting Room, Sanbornton, NH


The meeting was called to order by Planning Board, Vice Chair Cioffi at 7:00 pm.

Roll Call


Regular Members present: 
Carmine Cioffi, Evelyn Auger and Dick Gardner 


Alternate Members present: 
Nick Orgettas and Will Ellis


Regular Members absent:
Don Bormes. 


Alternate Members absent:
Ex-Officio Ober 

Seating of Alternates for absent Regular Members

      Will Ellis was seated for Don Bormes

Approval of Meeting Minutes

       Evelyn Auger moved to approve minutes of April 7th and March 17th Business Meetings as presented, motion seconded by Dick Gardner.  Motion carried unanimously.

New Business



Lakes Region Planning Commission – TP Ward stated there is a meeting to be held this coming Monday the 25th in Wolfeboro concerning transportation funding for municipal highways and bridges with guest speakers from NH DOT. TP Ward noted the reason it is important, is that it covers the proposed State budget cuts in DOT that would trickle down and affect town funding for highway or bridge projects in the future. The meeting would provide for other funding sources. TP Ward stated there is another workshop on May 5th being sponsored by the LRPC regarding Regional Housing. TP Ward asked if the PB would like to cancel their meeting to attend the workshop on 5/5/11. Evelyn Auger made a motion to cancel the board's May 5th meeting and tentatively schedule a meeting for the 12th of May. Dick Gardener seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 

Master Plan Maps – TP Ward reported that he has met with LRPC regarding the revisions to the Master Plan update and hopes to have them back in time for business portion of Town Meeting at the school.   

Old Business

Hermit Woods Winery – Site Plan Review – Bob Manly & Ken Hardcastle were present.  The property is located at 56 Taylor Road in the agricultural district. Mr. Manly stated he has spoken with all of his abutters and they are all okay with his plans. The PB reviewed a site plan of the property. Mr. Manly stated a sign would be located at the entrance of the driveway and comply with the Town's sign regulations, 3 foot x 5 foot sign on an 8 foot post. Mr. Manly noted they would be planting some apple trees or blueberry bushes. Parking would be located to the side of the driveway on the left hand side for up to ten vehicles. Mr. Manly noted the winery would be two floors, a “tasting room” floor and half of the basement for wine storage but would all be separate from the living space. Mr. Manly stated there is a partial third floor but would not be used for the winery. Mr. Manly informed the PB that Ken Hardcastle would provide an explanation of how the wine would be made, equipment would be cleaned, how much water would be used and were the waste would be discharged because he would be the one making the wine. The PB reviewed a chart of steps with calculations of usage. Mr. Hardcastle stated the current septic on the property holds 660 gallons per day in the septic system and the well capacity is 1400 gallons per day. Mr. Orgettes asked how people would access the winery from driveway and Mr. Hardcastle replied it is a bit of a walk, they plan to place stepping stones on the flat part of the property. 















Mr. Manly stated operation times/hours will be 2 days from 11-5 p.m. with exception of July and August, 5 open days maximum and some people by appointment only. Mr. Manly noted they would only produce 500-1,000 cases of wine a year, which is very small in comparison to other wineries. Mr. Manly stated there would be a four foot by four foot compost station located as far away from all of the homes as possible. Mr. Manly informed the PB that it is their dream to eventually expand to a commercial site and be a Winery & Brewery, which would need an expansion review. Mr. Manly noted import of apples from the community, to produce the wine. 




















TP Ward stated he has two pieces of correspondence, an e-mail from Don Foudriat (4/8) raising questions regarding waste water disposal and contacted the NH DES's Non-Domestic Waste Water Bureau (Mitch). The person indicated that this is more of registration process were a ground water discharge instead a permit approved. TP Ward suggested addressing the issue as a condition. Evelyn Auger stated the average farmer uses more water for cows then the winery would be using. Mr. Manly noted the amount of water to be used, would be less than a home owner would use to clean their car. Mr. Manly informed the PB that he has the registration form and would provide a copy once it has been completed.  TP Ward received a letter from Steele Hill Resorts, Bill Cutillo, stating he would be unable to attend the public hearing but has no objections to the winery and feels the investment will attract local tourism. 


Mr. Manly stated they are requesting a waiver to have a current survey of the property and would use the previously filed plan from the registry. TP Ward stated waiver number two would be to waive the requirement to register the approved site plan at the Registry of Deeds and number waiver number three would be, to waive the requirement to provide information proving the area of the lot is adequate to permit installation & operation of an individual disposal system. TP Ward stated the septic was approved by the Town is the 1980's for a two bedroom dwelling but has since been turned in to a four bedroom through an addition and the Site Plan proposal would drop the bedrooms back to two.  TP Ward noted the Health Officer and the Police department have no issues but the Fire Department has cited some NH Fire Protection Association code requirements, which should be part of the conditionally approval. TP Ward recommended that the waste solid disposal follow the best management practices of the NH Wine Association, as a condition as well. 


 First floor elevation (16), TP Ward recommended a waiver be granted for this outstanding item. Mr. Manly informed the PB he has reviewed the Fire Chief's comments and feels that they will meet all of his concerns, once they install the wine equipment.   


Dick Gardner made a motion to accept the waiver for a new site plan, filing the site plan with the registry and the first floor elevation. Evelyn Auger seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 


Dick Gardner made a motion to accept the Site Plan Review application as complete with the previously approved waiver. Evelyn Auger seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.


Dick Gardner made a motion to approve the Site Plan review application with the condition that the applicant submit a registration form with the NH DES's Non-Domestic Waste Water Bureau for non-domestic waste water discharge disposal, the stipulation with the Fire Chief that you have meet the NHFPA code and waste solids be disposed with best management practices under an organization of your size. 

Sant Bani – Site Plan Review – Richard Danahy, High School Dean at the Sant Bani School. Mr. Danahy stated that they are proposing to completely renovate the interior i.e. electrical, bathrooms. Mr. Danahy stated the school was built in 1974 and they plan to demolish two small sheds and add another room. Tim Burnier has been hired as the project’s Land Surveyor/Wetlands Scientist and Bruce Baynard as the Septic Designer. The PB reviewed the Site Plan. No new parking. Mr. Gardner noted this is a good step forward from the old leach field. TP Ward stated he has had a detailed meeting with Mr. Danahy & Mr. Bacon (grounds keeper) they clarified the new addition would not breach the 35 foot height. TP Ward noted the DES septic system approval is the only thing outstanding and there are no waivers. 


Nick Orgettes made a motion to accept Sant Bani‘s application as complete and Evelyn Auger seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 


 Nick Orgettes made a motion to approve the application with the condition of the septic approval from NH DES and Evelyn Auger seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Conceptual discussion – 2-lot subdivision Hermit Woods Road, Bonnie Breen Wagner – Postponed until May. 

Pre-application meeting – Chris & Carla Archibald – 2-lot subdivision – Perley Hill Road. Mrs. Archibald stated they have a “bowling alley” lot property with 286 feet of road frontage and would like to subdivide a small piece to build a home for family to retire in. Mrs. Archibald stated the property would have a shared driveway, which is 600 feet long and build down towards the road.  Mrs. Archibald noted the problem is road frontage but they have enough acreage. Mrs. Archibald asked if the application would be considered. Evelyn Auger stated hopefully in the future they can find a way, so these “bowling alley” lots could share a driveway and subdivide but right now the board does not have that. TP Ward stated  there are many communities that have provisions for what is called a “flag” lot that requires at least 50 feet of road frontage. Evelyn Auger stated if the ZBA approved a variance for the frontage, the PB would deal with the rest of the subdivision. TP Ward stated Mrs. Archibald could come in to the office and get a variance application and discuss the issue further, for a Public Hearing with the ZBA.       


Voluntary Merger of Lots – TP Ward stated the merger is from a previous 7-lot subdivision that was done by a Mr. Salinski in 1927, on the west side of Route #132. TP Ward provided the PB with a subdivision map for review. TP Ward reported the title for both lots are identical and recommended the PB approve the merger. Evelyn Auger made a motion to approve the voluntary merger and Dick Gardner seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. TP Ward to file with the Registry of Deeds. 

                  Other Business

Planners Update

     Meeting Adjourned


The meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

April Rollins

Planning Board Secretary

